Migrant children left behind: A legal and policy analysis to address migrant child labour in Thailand

Ananya Ramani and Evie van Uden

INTRODUCTION

With an approximate population of 4.9 million migrants living in Thailand as of 2019, a majority of the population of 3.9 million constitute migrant workers from the countries of Cambodia, Lao People's Democratic Republic (PDR) and Myanmar.¹ Many of these migrant workers are accompanied by their families, including their children. Although contributing greatly to the economic growth of Thailand, migrant workers and their families lack sufficient protection and face barriers in accessing human rights in opposition to existing domestic law and policy. Dependent on employers for their legal status and sustenance in the country, these individuals are also vulnerable to abuse and exploitation. Others enter the country illegally and thus remain outside any system of rights and protection that they can otherwise be entitled to.

Despite the obligations of the Royal Thai government under international and regional human rights and labour laws to protect all children even migrant children from child labour including its worst forms, in reality this practice continues. This is caused by several factors including the marginalisation of migrant children, their poverty, the poor protection they are granted, and the denial of basic rights to them such as education.² To illustrate, the magnitude of the challenge posed, a survey conducted by the National Statistical Office (NSO) with the Ministry of Labour and the International Labour Organisation (ILO) in 2018 demonstrated that of 409,000 working children in Thailand, 133,000 of them were employed in hazardous conditions.³ However, these figures are expected to be much higher, as they may not include all groups of children, particularly undocumented migrant children, who form a significant part of child labour with most of them facing exploitation in hazardous working conditions⁴.

Migrant child labour is particularly prevalent in the fishing and seafood processing industry, mostly in small enterprises that do not require skilled workers.⁵ In this sector, children are engaged in various activities such as sorting and peeling of shrimps, as well as on docks, in markets and aquamarine farms, and in larger packing and processing factories. Other sectors in which child labour is prevalent include agriculture, manufacturing, service industry, construction, domestic work,⁶ and in the entertainment as well tourism sectors with trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation of children being rampant.

With such a wide distribution of migrant child labour throughout various sectors in Thailand with various gaps and challenges of their own, this paper studies a group that is often overlooked societally, and in law, policy, and its implementation. To begin, a quick insight is provided on the numerous barriers that migrant children face in accessing their rights, which lead to children being forced into work. Barriers include social stigma and discrimination faced by migrant children, lack of access to social services such as healthcare and education, and

the need for migrant children to earn additional income to supplement their families' income so they may afford their basic necessities. With these conditions having been exacerbated by the onset of the coronavirus pandemic, their negative impact on migrant children is further brought into focus. Following this, using a legal and policy analysis of labour and human rights frameworks at the international, regional as well as domestic levels as a basis; this paper investigates their drafting and implementation to determine the efficacy of these framework in preventing and protecting migrant children who are victims of child labour.

BARRIERS FACED BY MIGRANT CHILDREN IN ACCESSING THEIR RIGHTS & PROTECTIONS, CONTRIBUTING TO CHILD LABOUR

In this section, a quick snapshot is provided on the main barriers faced by migrant children in accessing their rights and protections due to various factors occurring on the ground in Thailand. These barriers are responsible for or contribute to the marginalisation of migrant children making them vulnerable to exploitation, harassment, and other forms of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment through child labour.

Social stigma and discrimination faced by migrant children

Owing to their ethnicity and nationality, migrant children along with their families face discrimination and social stigma. Despite the important contribution made to the Thai economy by migrant workers, where they often take up jobs that the local population is unable or unwilling to do; the general public attitude in the country towards migrant workers and their families has not been one of support. To illustrate, in a 2019 survey carried out to determine public support for migrant workers in Thailand; 53 per cent of those surveyed believed there was no necessity for low-skilled migrant workers; with 77 and 58 per cent of those surveyed concluding that migrant workers contributed to an increase in crime rate, and that they posed a threat to the culture and heritage of Thailand respectively.⁷ Additionally, 52 per cent of those surveyed did not believe migrant workers should receive equal treatment to the Thai nationals, despite Thailand's international obligations as well as its national legislations that mandate equality in pay and access to social security.⁸

The second wave of the COVID pandemic in December 2020 worsened the discrimination against migrants, solely because the outbreak was traced back to a shrimp market in the province of Samut Sakhon where most of the workers had migrated from Myanmar.⁹ Blamed for the spread of the virus, the hate and discrimination against migrants escalated both online and offline. Officials of the Royal Thai government such as the Prime Minister Prayut Chan-o-cha¹⁰ and the Minister of Public Health Anutin Charnvirakul¹¹ were also complicit in this by placing blame entirely on the migrant workers for the increase in COVID cases. This antimigrant sentiment also extended to Thai civil society¹² and spread in the form of hate speech through social media, with one Thai netizen encouraging violence against migrants that they believed were flouting rules that contributed to the spread of COVID further¹³. This discrimination and societal stigma took a harsher tone when following the COVID second wave, government authorities sealed off an area in Samut Sakhon province where about 3,000 migrant workers were living.¹⁴ This led to the forced lockdown of both infected and non-infected individuals for days, without allowing for any discussion or providing any

information to workers who were unable to pay for their basic necessities and thus put further into poverty.

Discrimination and stigma against migrant children and workers based on their nationality and ethnicity also result from the actions of government officials and service providers when they attempt to access public services, particularly healthcare and education. For instance, they face discrimination by healthcare service providers who refuse to treat them,¹⁵ as they are from a lower income group.¹⁶ At school, migrant children are victims of bullying because of the difference in their language and ethnicity, which leads to children quitting school.¹⁷ This attitude was brought on by the discriminatory attitude displayed by Thai parents, who also consider schools accepting migrant children of poor quality. Despite this, government schools driven by public policy persist in admitting migrant children.

Being denied education or healthcare, leads to an increased need for finances or to find alternate sources to move forward in life. This makes migrant children more vulnerable to exploitation and child labour. In such situations, marginalisation may cause migrant children to also be vulnerable to discrimination at the workplace leading to a lower wage, poor working conditions and a lack of other benefits.

Lack of access to social services, including healthcare and education

In addition to discrimination and stigma being barriers to access, many migrant children in Thailand **lack legal status** which bars them from accessing social services. As of 2018, Thailand accounted for 300,000 to 400,000 migrant children; however, most of them are undocumented, thus without legal status.¹⁸ Furthermore, according to the Ministry of Interior (MoI) 145,000 stateless children are registered with the Royal Thai Government.¹⁹ Migrant children remain unprotected as they are not recognised as citizens by virtue of their birth in Thailand under the Nationality Act, particularly if the parents entered Thailand illegally²⁰ – as has been explained further below. These children are only allowed to reside in Thailand and are still identified as illegally staying in Thailand and they can thus be arrested and detained.²¹ Due to their irregular status, migrant children are excluded from government policy and services. This denial of protection and exclusion from social services makes them easy prey to exploitative labour practices and overall marginalisation.

With respect to **healthcare**, the Royal Thai government attempted to increase access by migrant families starting in 2015 by including migrant health under Universal Health Coverage (UHC).²² Unfortunately, this remained ineffective, as some migrant workers that got health insurance cards through this after formally registering with the Ministry of Labour had their cards taken away by employers rendering them unusable.²³ Other aspects, such as difference in the language of communication, difficulty in contacting relevant government officials at the hospital, and distance from their place of residence or work prove to be barriers to access quality and equitable healthcare.²⁴ Often migrants are also forced to undergo physical examinations without their permission and they were often fired from their jobs with no warning if the test proved they were HIV positive.²⁵ Losing their job denies them the means to access treatment, at a time when they need it the most. Loss of social security and access to healthcare has also been one of the negative impacts that resulted from migrant workers being let go during the COVID pandemic.²⁶

Furthermore, various barriers facing migrant children in Thailand prevent them from **accessing education**, even though the Royal Thai Government established policies such as the National Council for Peace and Order (NCPO) No. 28/2016, which mandates 15 years of free education for all children in Thailand.²⁷ In 2019, only 164,000 migrant children were enrolled in educational institutions in Thailand while about 200,000 migrant children did not receive any form of education.²⁸ Migrant children form the largest proportion of children from a marginalised community that are not in school.²⁹

Another factor contributing to poor education amongst migrant children is the limited awareness of their rights in Thailand, which they are often not informed of. In fact, a study conducted in 2013 found that both migrant parents and children were not aware of the rights and services that migrant children were afforded in Thailand.³⁰ In fact, migrant parents did not see the value or importance of education and believed that their children could gain more by working instead of going to school.³¹ Additionally, migrant children may not be able to access education because families are unable to cover related expenses, such as for uniforms, transportation, and their living expenses in dormitories – a situation worsened by the COVID-19 pandemic.³² Other challenges faced by migrant children is the lack of knowledge on what documents are required for the enrolment of children; the language barrier in government schools, where education is provided in Thai language; and migrant children living far away from schools with migrant parents unable to meet the cost of transportation to and from the school.³³

The provision of education to migrant children has further been limited due to the closure of Migrant Learning Centres (MLCs), which are government, non-governmental organisation or community-based operationalised centres established for migrant children to receive primary level education, skills training as well as vocational training.³⁴ For instance, in 2019, in the province of Ranong that borders Myanmar, the Thai police conducted raids targeting teachers from Myanmar without work permits leading to the arrest of 30 teachers and the closure of 10 MLCs as a result.³⁵ Nine other MLCs suspended their classes for fear of police raids, with 2,800 migrant children forced to move to government schools, or suspend their education and instead seek employment in the seafood supply chain³⁶ that is rife with instances of abuse and exploitation.

Since the emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic in Thailand at the beginning of 2020, the lives of migrant children and their access to education has been irrevocably affected. To limit the effects of the pandemic, the Royal Thai Government imposed a partial lockdown that resulted in the closing of schools with classes moved to a virtual interface. Without mobile devices or computers to use the internet at their homes, more than 500,000 migrant children were deprived of learning due to the insurmountable digital divide.³⁷ Even when lockdown was partially lifted, MLCs were understaffed because many teachers from Myanmar had returned to their home country and were unable to return owing to the military coup in their country. The few teachers remaining were left to support a larger number of migrant students, but MLCs lack sufficient transportation to support their travel to reach the students.³⁸ Other obstacles include the delay in opening MLCs scheduled only in October 2020 when government schools were allowed to open in July 2020 with 19,410 migrant children affected; only because MLCs did not have essential supplies and the financial support to implemented

COVID safety measures of temperature screenings, provision of masks, and seating of students at 1 to 2 meters apart.³⁹ This prolonged closure of MLCs and lack of access to education proved to be damaging to migrant children.

Need to earn additional income to cover basic necessities

Migrants in Thailand struggle to make ends meet and cover basic expenses for themselves and their families, partly due to the low wages they receive. This is evidenced by the poor pay received by migrant workers, with those working in the agricultural sector earning 6,000 Thai Baht (THB) and those part of fisheries earning 7,730 THB per month – amounts significantly lower than the minimum wage guaranteed in Thailand.⁴⁰ To supplement this meagre income, migrant children often work instead of attending school or outside of school hours. As an example, 14-year old Suthida Longkoo from Myanmar who lives with her family in Thailand, help them pay for rent and basic necessities by working in a restaurant from 4PM to 4AM with her older siblings working in construction sites.⁴¹

The financial instability migrant workers face worsened during the COVID-19 outbreak and the subsequent lockdown imposed by the government in Thailand. With lesser consumption by consumers and the temporary closure of businesses, many migrant workers lost their jobs. Between August 2019 and October 2020, of the 592,450 migrant workers that disappeared from the employment database of the Royal Thai government at least 345,072 of those workers lost their job.⁴² With Thailand's government policy requiring migrant workers to find new employers within 30 days for new paperwork issued in the name of their employer, those who were unable to find work within the stipulated period risked becoming undocumented migrants.⁴³ This was particularly difficult during COVID-19 with limited jobs available. The undocumented status of migrant workers could also affect the legal status of their children, contributing to the denial of rights and protections. To quantify the economic loss caused to migrant families, an assessment measuring the impact of COVID-19 on migrants in Thailand found that 27 per cent of the participants stated that more than 75 per cent of migrants in their communities experienced loss of income due to the pandemic, and ten per cent of the participants noted that more than 75 per cent of migrants in their communities lost all sources of income.⁴⁴ This lack of income and financial resources to cover expenses for basic necessities such as food, water, electricity, shelter, education, and medical expenses; with many families losing their homes or unable to afford food for their family to eat for days together.45

While the Royal Thai Government endeavoured to alleviate the negative impact of COVID-19 by providing stimulus and compensation packages of 30,000 THB for a period of six months to Thais who lost their jobs, migrant workers were excluded and were not provided any financial support.⁴⁶ Having lost their jobs and not being provided any assistance, migrants and their families find it more difficult to make ends meet. As a result, more migrant children are being forced to labour to supplement their family income. With many migrant workers in debt due to high recruitment fees they had to pay, or as a result of loans taken to cover medical costs and food; migrant children agree to exploitative working conditions so they may be able to earn money to offset these liabilities as well.⁴⁷ With the pandemic continuing to gain steam at the time of writing of this paper, migrant children who are already employed may face the prospect of worsening work conditions and longer working hours.⁴⁸ Furthermore, with profits

lost as a result of the pandemic, businesses may resort to cost-cutting measures such as child labour. In this situation, migrant children will not be in a position of power to negotiate the terms of their contract with employers, who may take this as an opportunity for exploitation, harassment, abuse and corporate gain.⁴⁹

LABOUR LEGISLATIONS AND MIGRANT CHILDREN IN THAILAND: AN ANALYSIS OF THE INTERNATIONAL, REGIONAL AND DOMESTIC LAW & POLICY FRAMEWORK

Of the 8 core international labour rights conventions, Thailand has ratified 6 off them including the 1930 Forced Labour Convention (C029) and its protocol; the 1951 Equal Remuneration Convention (C100); the 1957 Abolition of Forced Labour Convention (C105); the 1958 Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (C111); the 1973 Minimum Age Convention (C138); and the 1999 Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (C182).⁵⁰ Further, Thailand has also ratified several other international labour legislations which shall be briefly addressed to provide an analysis of the labour management system and its impact on migrant children.

The foremost aspect affecting migrant children is their **migration and recruitment** procedures that accompany it. Thailand is not a signatory to any international treaties related specifically to migrant workers that consists of provisions on migration and recruitment. Instead, the ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration provides non-binding principles and guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration. This framework sets out guidelines to develop, strengthen, implement and evaluate national, regional and international policies and practices related to labour migration.⁵¹ Providing an understanding of the impact of its principles, this framework also incorporates other international legislations such as ICMW.

Despite the huge numbers of migrants that enter Thailand, the country's approach to migration governance has been makeshift at best. The Royal Thai Government first concluded memorandum's of understanding with its neighbours, Cambodia, Lao PDR, and Myanmar allowing for avenues of regular migrant between October 2002 and June 2003.⁵² The length, difficulty and the expense involved often puts people off the MoU, which was not used a lot. As a result, a National Verification (NV) system was introduced for Cambodia, Lao PDR and Myanmar which allowed for their citizens to go through a national verification of those who were undocumented from their country of origin, with those who completed the process receiving a four-year temporary passport.⁵³ Those who failed to go through the process were threatened with deportation. Thereafter, Thailand reviewed the MoU to add cooperation beyond labour to development of skills and guarantees of social protection; in addition to signing an agreement with Vietnam as well.⁵⁴ Thailand created a more comprehensive legal framework in 2017 when it adopted the Royal Ordinance Concerning the Management of Employment of Foreign Workers, which was meant to manage the MoU process – but instead it stated that the MoU is the only official channel that can be employed by low-skilled migrant workers. However, an exception was introduced in Section 64 of the royal ordinance that allows employment for a short time by issuing a 90-day renewable work permit.⁵⁵ Under this ordinance, only a Thai employer or licensed operator is allowed to bring workers to Thailand, after a request has been made and authorization has been given to hire a certain number of

workers.⁵⁶ The worker is then brought in and a work permit is applied for. In 2018, this was amended to make it mandatory for employers to inform authorities after a worker has been employed and once they change their place of work.⁵⁷ Thus, the recruitment and legal status of the migrant worker is attached to an employer, giving them unlimited authority over the employee.

Several other laws are also applicable at the national level. The 1979 Immigration Act explains who can and who cannot enter, depart or reside in Thailand and how they can do so. This law prohibits the entry of workers who have done so as labourers, or for their employment to physical and unskilled work, technical or any other such work that violates other laws.⁵⁸ The 2017 Foreigners' Working Management Emergency Decree allows for the registration of all foreign workers who were not recognized prior to this, with a timeline for such registration set out.⁵⁹ This has, however, been extended on several occasions due to the large volume of those with no recognition. The 2016 Royal Ordinance Concerning Rules on Bringing Migrant Workers to Work with Employers in the Kingdom oversees the recruitment process, punishes illegal recruitment, regularises recruitment fees to prevent debt, and improves the well-being of workers.⁶⁰

Migrant children immigrate to Thailand through different avenues: while some of them accompany their parents, their relatives; or they travel with brokers; and others make the journey by themselves or with their friends.⁶¹ Brokers who bring children across the border before they can secure a job, take an amount of 200 to 6,000 Thai Baht, which doubles if the child pays after securing employment along with a payment taken from the employer, and a huge bribe that the child has to pay to corrupt officials while crossing into Thailand.⁶² The employer deducts the amount given to the broker from the wages of the child, putting them into debt even before they can start to make a living in Thailand. This adds to a larger amount since the migrant child has to pay the Thai authorities every time they arrest and detain him or her for entering the country illegally. Migrant children who apply for a job through a broker have little to no information about the process putting them at risk of cheated or forced into a job, and those who attempt to apply for a job themselves are still made to pay between 2,000 and 8,000 Thai Baht without any explanation of the reason for this.⁶³ This situation of financial struggle makes migrant children more vulnerable to a workplace where the working conditions are exploitative and harmful.

The **payment of wages and minimum** wage has been set out in the 1970 Minimum Wage Fixing Convention (C131) provides criteria according to which the State may determine the minimum wage⁶⁴ and the 1949 Protection of Wages Convention (C095) sets out regulations and standards for the payment of wages including its payment in cash directly to the worker in a regular manner⁶⁵. However, Thailand has not ratified these conventions. Instead, a National Wage Committee recommends a minimum wage, which was increased for unskilled labour from 308 to 330 Thai Baht up at 313 to 336 Thai Baht as of January 2020.⁶⁶ The variation allows for different values to be applicable across provinces. The amount set was criticised as it was too less and much below the amount promised by the Royal Thai government⁶⁷ – proof that employer associations may have convinced them otherwise. Migrant workers in Thailand are found to receive a disproportionately lower wage.⁶⁸ Migrant children who face more exploitation probably suffer the same or a far worse fate. Further, it

must be noted that in the Labour Protection Act under Section 51 mandates that the payment must directly be made to the child employee.⁶⁹ This has proved a challenge not just for migrant children but for all migrant workers, as sometimes their wage is retained by the employer or deposited in their bank accounts where they could not have constant access particularly if they live in a remote place or if they are employed in a fishing vessel. Furthermore, some migrant children are paid daily, weekly or monthly with the amount to be paid determined entirely by the employer, with deductions made with a claim that these were for legal documents and to cover social security.⁷⁰

With respect to the protection against discrimination in employment, the 1951 Equal Remuneration Convention (C100) and the 1958 Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (C111) that have been ratified by the Royal Thai Government provide the basis for eradicating discrimination and advancing equality in employment and at work. The Equal Remuneration Convention (C100) removes the pay parity with respect to all wages and benefits, including those in allowance, overtime and bonus wages. Equal remuneration and pay equity applies by providing 'equal pay for work of equal value'.⁷¹ The Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (C111) instructs states to develop and enforce a national policy for the promotion of equality in treatment and opportunity; so that discrimination based on race, colour, sex, religion, political opinion, national extraction, social origin, and other grounds can be eliminated.⁷² It applies to both the formal and informal sector, as well as those who are employed and those looking for employment. On domestic legislations, the Labour Protection Act promotes equal treatment for male and female workers under Section 15 unless the nature of the work does not permit it; and equal pay for equal work of the same nature to men and women under Section 53; while providing special protection with respect to child labour under the Act.⁷³ Unfortunately, even with these progressive legislations, discrimination continues at the workplace; with migrant children often facing multiple forms of discrimination due to different aspects of their identity such as their race, ethnicity, nationality, language, religion, legal status, social status, gender or age. With the registration documents of migrant workers attached to an employer, they are often discriminated with their movement restricted, their registration documents confiscated, all while facing threats, detention and even extortion - sometimes with the complicity of corrupt Thai officials.⁷⁴ Migrants also receive a lower wage, work and live in squalid conditions, and could be denied even social security benefits if they are undocumented.

Although several international labour legislations on **decent working conditions** exist such as the 1919 Hours of Work (Industry) Convention (C001) that sets out standards on working hours that are acceptable,⁷⁵ and the 1947 Labour Inspection Convention (C081) that secures enforcement of legislations related to working conditions and protection⁷⁶; Thailand has ratified neither of them. The only international convention ratified by Thailand is the 1921 Weekly Rest (Industry) Convention (C014), which mandates compulsory rest of 24 consecutive hours within a period of seven days.⁷⁷ At the national level, the Labour Protection Act provides universal protection of all employees by regulating work conditions, setting standards on working hours, overtime, leave and holidays.⁷⁸ It also encourages workers and businesses to form committees and work together to determine salaries and welfare. Decent conditions also extend to provision of fresh and clean water, adequate toilets, and first aid at the workplace. The Labour Protection Act also specifically addresses children by mandating that they must have rest periods of one hour or more for every four hours of work they do

under Section 46; Section 47 states that children below 18 years must not work between 10PM and 6AM unless expressly authorised by the Director General; and children under 18 years shall not be made to work on holiday or overtime in line with Section 48.⁷⁹ While these provisions prove to be positive for migrant children in principle, employers may fail to follow through during implementation with the shortage of labour inspectors making it difficult to constantly scrutinize compliance. In reality, migrant child labourers work about six days a week between 9 to 15 hours a day, with most of them working about 3 to 5 hours overtime, while some of them even worked night shifts and over the weekend.⁸⁰ Migrant children also claimed during a survey that they were not provided sufficient water or any food and first aid at their workplace, but they did have access to sufficient toilets.⁸¹

On occupational safety and health, only the 2006 Promotional Framework for Occupational Safety and Health Convention (C187) applies. This promotes continuous progress in occupational health and safety, so as to completely prevent workplace injuries, disease and death; through the collaborative development of a national policy, system and programme along with employer and worker association representatives. With several ministerial regulations and government notifications applicable to various aspects of occupational health and safety; the overarching 2011 Occupational Safety, Health and Environment Act applies overall. This Act lays out the duties of the government and the responsibility of employers to provide a safe working environment to all workers.⁸² Migrant workers, especially those in the informal economy are subject to inadequate occupational health and safety standards at the workplace. This could result because their home may be turned into their workplace, or they do not have sufficient knowledge on requirements for occupational health and safety.⁸³ In addition, faulty work tools, poor working posture, inconsistent employment, low wages causing long work hours, and absence of adequate rest from work could also be contributing factors.⁸⁴ Small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs) have shown a higher proportion of workplace accidents and occupational disease.⁸⁵ With inconsistent application of policy and guarantee of protection, migrant children and other migrant workers who work in the informal sector or in low-skilled jobs tend to face riskier work environments due to the sector or type of businesses they work at. To illustrate, about half of the migrant children interviewed for a study claimed that they had not undergone any safety training and did not know if there were safety signs as they could not read Thai.⁸⁶ Additionally, even though they were provided with tools and safety gear such as gloves, boots and masks; they either had to pay for the equipment or it was deducted from their wages.

Thailand has ratified the most important international conventions addressing **Child Labour**. The 1973 Minimum Age Convention (C138) permits state parties to set a minimum age for employment starting at 15 years, with the exception of 14 years when it is for a specific amount of time, and an exception of between 13 to 15 years when the work is light and it would not impact the health and education of the children.⁸⁷ The type of work deemed as hazardous or otherwise has to be decided upon following tripartite consultations, between the government, businesses and workers. Following ratification of the 1999 Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (C182), state parties have an obligation to take swift steps to prohibit and eradicate child labour.⁸⁸ With respect to domestic legislation, the 2017 Constitution of Thailand does not specifically mention child labour, nevertheless, provisions within it that refer to children seem to circumspectly refer to child labour. To illustrate, Section 71 states that children must be supported in having a good standard of living, they must be protected

from violence and unfair treatment, and they must be able to access remediation and rehabilitation should such an occurrence take place.⁸⁹ The Labour Protection Act is in fact the most important domestic legislation that addresses child labour. According to Section 44 of the Act no child below the age of 15 years may be employed and Section 45 states that when a child between the ages of 15 and 18 years is employed then a labour inspector must be notified of the employment within 15 days, employment records must be maintained for inspection by the labour inspector, and the inspector must be notified within 7 days if the child no longer works for the employer.⁹⁰ Also, children below 18 years are not allowed to undertake any hazardous work or prohibited activities as per Articles 49 and 50 of the Act.⁹¹ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour enforces child labour related legislations and policies, by inspecting workplaces. The DLPW also operates a hotline and has 86 offices of labour protection and welfare in every province to assist with questions about the workplace and to collect complaints on child labour violations.

Despite this and the clear legislative requirements and strict penalties applicable in cases of child labour, gaps in enforcement render laws and policies ineffective. As an example, labour inspectors are to be informed of the employment of a child below 18 years, but this can be evaded by employers who falsify the age of the child by manipulating bone density tests. Other shortages in human resources, capacity building and processes continue to affect enforcement. The Royal Thai Government has consistently made a considerable effort to remedy this. For instance, the budget has been increased by 70,000 US\$ in 2019; and the number of labour inspectors were increased from 880 in 2016, to 1,506 in 2017, and to 1,900 in 2018.⁹² In 2019, although the number of labour inspectors dropped to 1,813; labour inspections increased by six per cent because all labour inspectors were from within the DLPW and not external contractors.⁹³ Similarly, the number of interpreters assigned to the DLPW office and fishing ports to assist with interpreting for migrants was also increased; with 22 additional inspectors appointed in 2018 and 2 more inspectors added in 2019 for a total of 126 inspectors.⁹⁴ However, these numbers are still inadequate as according to ILO's technical advice, 1 labour inspector must be assigned for every 15,000 workers in developing economies.⁹⁵ According to this, Thailand would need to employ 2,558 labour inspectors to be effective.⁹⁶ Without sufficient number of labour inspectors, it would be impossible to carry out child labour inspections unannounced at high risk workplaces such as at construction sites, manufacturing services, and seafood processing units; or at workplaces located in remote locations. Nevertheless, mobile inspection units consisting of labour inspectors, legal affair officers, interpreters, at times supported by the Department of Special Investigation; the Department of Employment; and the Department of Fisheries conduct monthly inspections.⁹⁷ They still fall short as they exchange knowledge with other non-governmental organisations, but not those that are migrant community non-governmental organisations. Also, these efforts will always remain insufficient to ensure children are not subjected to child labour, unless children employed in an informal workplace are also recognised and given access to the same rights and protections.

In reference to a **fisheries sector** where migrant children are increasingly employed, the Royal Thai Government has ratified the Maritime Labour Convention and the Working in Fishing Convention (C188). The 2006 Maritime Labour Convention establishes a standard of working and living conditions for those employed at sea, along with measures for its implementation and enforcement.⁹⁸ These standards include an insight into reasons for employment,

conditions at work, the condition of accommodation and food, healthcare and medical services, as well as social security. The 2007 Working in Fishing Convention (C188) lays out what constitutes decent working conditions for those in the fishing sector, particularly on conditions at work; occupational health and safety; healthcare; and other social security provisions.⁹⁹ As the first Asian country that ratified this convention, Thailand was lauded. However, it will only be successful if labour violations are prevented in the company and its supply chain. Domestically, the Royal Ordinance on Fisheries provides a comprehensive reform to the fishing sector that it requires, to change it from being one of the largest sectors where forced labour, human trafficking, modern slavery, child labour and other exploitative labour practices are rampant. It achieves this by attempting to eradicate all forms of forced labour, and by improving the work condition as well as providing access to welfare measures.¹⁰⁰ In 2014, the Ministerial Regulation Concerning Labour Protection in Sea Fishery Work was adopted. This regulation provides workers with more effective protection, and improved working conditions, with an effort being made to end child labour and to ensure all workers are hired based on a standardized employment contract.¹⁰¹ An attempt was made to amend this ministerial regulation in 2018 and 2019 by adding a provision whereby a descendant of the boat owner with Thai nationality even if under 18 years could do an apprenticeship on the boat.¹⁰² However, this was identified as a violation of 2007 Working in Fishing Convention (C188) and the Labour Protection Act which prohibits children below the age of 18 from working in hazardous industries like the fishery sector.¹⁰³ Fortunately, due to opposition from civil society during the public hearing on this amendment, this provision was removed prior to its adoption.

On access to remedy, Thailand has deliberately refrained from ratifying the 1948 Freedom of Association and Protection of the Rights to Organise Convention (C087)¹⁰⁴ as well as the 1949 Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (C098)¹⁰⁵ which would guarantee migrant workers the right to resolve disputes and negotiation through the use of collective bargaining. In the country, Section 42 of the 2017 Constitution empowers individuals with the right to join together to form 'an association, a cooperative, a union, an organisation, a community, or any other group'.¹⁰⁶ The 1975 Labour Relations Act establishes a Labour Relations Committee, which includes representatives from the company and from amongst the employees has the power to make decisions related to workplace disputes. The mechanism allows for conflict negotiations including those led by trade unions and employee association.¹⁰⁷ While Thai workers are allowed to unionise and collectively bargain, migrant workers are barred from forming trade unions, being members of the committee heading the union, or being a part of the trade union if they are informal workers and are often fired for their membership to a union or even for expressing support to union activities¹⁰⁸. This blatant act of discrimination is also a barrier for migrant children and shows the intent of government authorities to prevent them from being a part of decisions that could affect them and their livelihoods. Furthermore, under the 2001 Damages for Injured Persons, Compensation and Expense for Defendants in Criminal Cases, migrant workers were initially able to obtain compensation following a review by the Compensation Committee. This changed in May 2015 when the Compensation Committee issued a decree prohibiting access to remedy by undocumented migrants, as it was believed they could not be victims unless they were documented migrants.¹⁰⁹ This could trickle down and impact migrant children and youth who are undocumented but employed.

HUMAN RIGHTS LEGISLATIONS & MIGRANT CHILDREN IN THAILAND: AN ANALYSIS OF THE INTERNATIONAL, REGIONAL AND DOMESTIC LAW & POLICY FRAMEWORK

Thailand has taken no action to ratify the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families (ICMW). However, it became a state party to several international human rights treaties including the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) in March 1992; to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) in October 1996; to the International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) in September 1999; to the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD) in January 2003; and ratified the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT) in October 2007;¹¹⁰ and is bound by the terms of these treaties as a result. This section shall analyse the enforcement of these treaty provisions with respect to migrant children in Thailand, using CRC and other international human rights treaties as the baseline. Overall at the regional level, Thailand has also voluntarily committed to adhere to the ASEAN Consensus on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers¹¹¹ and the ASEAN Declaration of the Rights of Children in the Context of Migration¹¹², which are both iterations of the provisions of CRC and other international human rights treaties.

According to Article 2 of the CRC, States must ensure all rights and protections in the Convention are adopted into the national system so that they cover all children within their jurisdiction; irrespective of race, language, religion, national, ethnic or other status.¹¹³ Thus, the CRC and its provisions should also extend to migrant children in Thailand. Nevertheless, there remain several gaps in law and policy or in its implementation at the domestic level that lead to the violation of rights and protections guaranteed to migrant children under these and other international human rights treaties.

As a basis to accessing rights and protections, ensuring the **legal status** of migrant children is essential. Article 7 of CRC guarantees this by mandating that a child should be registered immediately after birth in accordance with their right to obtain a nationality according to national and international law, especially if they are at a risk of being stateless.¹¹⁴ Article 24 of ICCPR also reiterates the right to nationality of every child.¹¹⁵ The ICERD under Article 5(d)(iii) encourages to eliminate racial discrimination and guarantee to everyone the right to everyone irrespective of race, colour, or national or ethnic origin.¹¹⁶ At the regional level, the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration under Article 18 sets out the right to nationality of every person and prohibits the arbitrary deprivation of this right.¹¹⁷ However, Thailand's commitment to this obligation comes into question due to its failure to accede to the 1954 Convention relating to the Status of Stateless Persons or the 1961 Convention on Reduction of Statelessness.¹¹⁸

At the national level, the Nationality Act of 1913 allowed citizenship to be acquired either *jus sanguinis* or by descent and *jus soli* or by birth in Thailand.¹¹⁹ In 1972, the Revolutionary Declaration No. 337 introduced restrictions to *jus soli* or nationality by birth by allowing a child to acquire Thai nationality by birth if both parents had permanent residency in Thailand.¹²⁰ Although the 1972 Declaration was later revoked, the *jus soli* requirement was

integrated into the Nationality Act.¹²¹ Thus, nationality is not given to migrant children whose parents were allowed to stay temporarily in Thailand or who entered Thailand illegally. The Nationality Act was again amended in 2008 adding the conditions of proving birth in Thailand, subsequent residence in Thailand, along with proof of good behaviour. There are views opposing the criteria as it is believed that determination of 'good behaviour' is left up to the discretion of government officials and it could be used to arbitrarily deprive migrant children of their rights,¹²² even if all they do is express views that are critical of the Royal Thai government. The other challenge remains that to prove birth in Thailand for obtaining citizenship, the Civil Registration Act only allows birth registration to people who are Thai nationals, who permanently reside in Thailand, who have the right to temporarily reside in Thailand, or those who are allowed to temporarily live in Thailand according to the Immigration Act of 1979.¹²³ This excludes migrant children from birth registration also, if their parents entered Thailand illegally. Moreover, it is virtually impossible for migrant workers to get permanent residence in Thailand as the conditions are complicated and almost impossible.¹²⁴ Corruption, inefficient administrative procedures, and lack of clarity on birth registration even amongst local government officials are other reasons that many migrant children have been denied access to a legal status within Thailand.¹²⁵

With no ability to obtain nationality or legal recognition some migrant children are simply allowed to temporarily reside in Thailand, which nevertheless does not prevent their arrest and detention under the 1979 Immigration Act.¹²⁶ In some circumstances, migrant workers have entered Thailand legally but have been unable to procure the documents required by their children because of which they are deported and sent to their country of origin alone. This is a violation of the right of a child to challenge the legality of deprivation of liberty before a competent, independent and impartial authority under Article 9 of ICCPR¹²⁷ and Article 37 of CRC¹²⁸; and could put them at risk of becoming victims of trafficking.¹²⁹ In a positive development, the Royal Thai Government signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) on the Determination of Measures and Approaches Alternative to Detention of Children in Immigration Detention Centers in January 2019, which states that children should be detained only if there is no other alternative with the best interests of the child taken into consideration.¹³⁰ It remains to be seen whether such a commitment will be followed through and if the alternatives to detention prioritise the child and prevent family separation.

Nationality or the lack thereof is often used as a tool to justify **discrimination**, including against migrant children. While *de jure* denial of nationality may be a result of bad laws, *de facto* denial of nationality is often a result of discrimination.¹³¹ Through equal protection under the law and equality before the law, the principle of non-discrimination is set out in all international human rights treaties including under Article 7 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR)¹³²; Article 2 of ICCPR¹³³ and ICESCR¹³⁴. Article 2 of CRC calls for all children within a State's jurisdiction to enjoy rights and protections without discrimination of any kind, no matter the child or parents' race, ethnicity, language or nationality.¹³⁵ This aspect of equality, equal protection and non-discrimination is also enshrined in Article 3 of the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration, at the regional level.¹³⁶ This provision has also been replicated at the national level in Section 27 of the 2017 Constitution of Thailand, where it specifically prohibits discrimination on the grounds of race, language and origin.¹³⁷ For migrant children, this constitutional provision has also been embedded in the 2003 Child Protection Act which requires that importance is given to the best interests of the child, with

no unfair discrimination against children.¹³⁸ In November 2012, 13 marginalised groups including children and migrant workers were identified by a regulation of the National Social Welfare Protection Commission (NSWPC) as those facing discrimination in accessing services, with a decision made to provide special assistance to them.¹³⁹ Unfortunately, just this does not prevent discrimination against migrant children outside the workplace, as has been illustrated in the section above on barriers facing them. Discrimination against migrant children is primarily motivated by negative societal attitudes and pre-conceptions that are not specifically targeted through the implementation or enforcement of legislations or government programmes to ensure inclusivity for migrant children.

Discrimination violates other human rights and impacts social as well as economic security. This impact extends to several aspects that are vital to prevent the exploitation of migrant children, the most important of which is **education**. Article 13 of ICESCR¹⁴⁰ and Article 28 of CRC¹⁴¹ recognises the right of children to education with a progressive and equitable access to this right with primary education made free and compulsory to all; and with secondary as well as vocational education made equally available and accessible with financial assistance provided in case it is required. The right to education is also enshrined at the regional level in Article 31 of the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration which reiterates what is stated in ICESCR and CRC, while adding that education shall also be directed towards strengthening respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms along with enabling effective participation in society.¹⁴² The right to education is also emphasised in the ASEAN Declaration of strengthening education for out-of-school children and youth (OOSCY); which affirms the state responsibility to adopt legislations, policies, and action plans as well as to establish programmes and practices for education that is inclusive equitable accessible continuous quality and sustainable.¹⁴³

At the national level in Thailand, in 1992, the Ministry of Education first circulated a policy asking public schools to enrol non-Thai students.¹⁴⁴ In 1999, this aspect was included in the National Education Act, which provided equal rights and opportunities for all to access guality free basic education under Section 10; and mandated compulsory education up to the age of 16 years according to Section 17 of the Act.¹⁴⁵ Despite these policies, migrant children were unable to gain much from this policy as they did not have knowledge of these policies, they were unable to obtain or they did not have identity documents either from their country of origin or from Thailand, and they were also looked at in a negative light by the school authorities. Thus, in 2004, a separate strategy document on education in Thailand was developed by the Office of the Education Council (OEC) providing benefits for disadvantaged children.¹⁴⁶ However, this document did not make specific reference to migrant children who were completely left behind in policy considerations related to education until 2005. This changed when a Cabinet Resolution on Education for Unregistered Persons of 2005 concluded that all children regardless of their nationality or legal status - even if they were not Thai were eligible for free primary education in public schools covering grades 1 to 9.¹⁴⁷ This Cabinet resolution was accompanied by a specific budget allocation to cover the education of these children, which led to a drastic increase in the number of migrant children attending schools. This coincided by the 2005 Ministerial regulation to provide education to children without requirement of evidence for legal status or Thai citizenship which set out an operational procedure for managing the education of those without a legal status; by allowing for their admission after accepting personal records of migrant children from parents or NGOs, or by taking an interview to note down information on their personal history.¹⁴⁸ Still the enrolment was only at 50 per cent because of the other costs associated, with Thai public schools as well as the language barrier as Thai was the language of instruction.¹⁴⁹ A lot of parents who are illegal migrants are also afraid to enrol their children in school, as they are afraid they could be prosecuted and punished for entering the country in this manner. This leads to their children losing out on an opportunity for education.¹⁵⁰

The education of children faces another setback from the gap in the labour rights framework, as the minimum age for work under the Labour Protection Act is lower than the age up to which children have to undergo compulsory schooling.¹⁵¹ This could lead to some children being convinced to leave before they complete their basic education. In such a situation, MLCs were discussed to determine if they could be formalised to benefit more migrant children with their specialised focus. After operating for years in an informal manner with the support of civil society, the Ministerial Regulation on the right of persons in providing basic education through learning centres was adopted in 2011 to bolster the MLC system. Through a systematic management process, this ministerial regulation strengthened MLCs so they may maintain the same curriculum and standards as formal schools. This would allow migrant children may move to formal schools for their higher education without any challenge.¹⁵² In 2019, the Ministry of Education partnered with UNICEF and non-governmental organisations to improve MLCs so students could be provided with government accreditation certificates, which they can use to continue their education in Thailand or elsewhere.¹⁵³

Besides education, access to health services and medical care is also essential to ensure migrant children are not vulnerable to exploitation owing to huge medical bills. ICESCR recognises the right of everyone to the highest standard of physical and mental health, in accordance with Article 12.154 Also, the CRC through Article 24 acknowledges the right of every child to the highest standard of physical, mental and psychological health, along with access to affordable basic healthcare services, and use of medical establishments.¹⁵⁵ At the regional level, under Article 29 of the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration, the same rights as provided by the CRC have been guaranteed but they extend to every individual.¹⁵⁶ At the national level, the 2017 Constitution of Thailand under Section 47 grants every person the right to access public health services and Section 55 highlights the right to universal health care.¹⁵⁷ The National Health Act discusses the right to live in a healthy environment; the promotion of health for children, socially disadvantaged and other groups; and the right to receive sufficient health-related information as per Section 3, 5 and 7 respectively.¹⁵⁸ The National Health Security Act under Section 5 provides the right to 'standard and efficient health services'.¹⁵⁹ With respect to migrants, there are separate schemes that exist based on their employment and their legal status. Documented migrant workers who have obtained a work permit may access Social Security Scheme governed by the Social Security Act and the Workmen's Compensation Act, just like Thai citizens.¹⁶⁰ For documented migrant workers in the informal sector and for undocumented migrants, they may purchase the Health Insurance Card Scheme provided by the Public Health for themselves and their dependants. However, they have to pay a 2,200 THB annual premium and a mandatory 500 THB every year for an annual check-up.¹⁶¹ With this health insurance not having any legal basis, migrant workers cannot be pressured into purchasing it. Starting in 2003, the Ministry of Public Health put in place migrant-friendly healthcare services with the support of non-governmental organisations, with the addition of migrant health workers (MHWs) and migrant health

volunteers (MHVs).¹⁶² With the intent of minimising cultural and language barriers, MHWs served as interpreters, coordinators, assistants and educators in healthcare facilities and MHVs fulfil the same role in migrant communities.¹⁶³ Although these interpretation and culturally appropriate support services are invaluable, the limited number of MHWs and MHVs, their inadequate translation skills, absence of capacity building programmes, low supervision and poor financial support for this service has proved challenging.¹⁶⁴

Along with the violation of rights, migrant children are deprived of protection from exploitation or abuse in Thailand. In accordance with Article 10 of ICESCR, children are to be provided with protection and assistance against economic and social exploitation irrespective of their parents status or other factors.¹⁶⁵ Additionally, torture must be prevented by states within their jurisdictions by taking legislative, administrative, judicial or other measures; as stated in the CAT.¹⁶⁶ The CRC addresses protection of children against exploitation and abuse extensively. Article 19 mandates state parties to protect children against 'physical or mental violence, injury or abuse, neglect or negligent treatment, maltreatment or exploitation' from a guardian with measures taken to prevent, identify, report, refer, investigate, treat and follow-up on these incidents.¹⁶⁷ The CRC also protects children from economic exploitation and from hazardous work that could harm the education or development of the child; and from sexual exploitation and abuse as set out in Article 32 and Article 34 respectively.¹⁶⁸ Article 36 of CRC protects children against all other forms of exploitation that could harm their welfare. Also, the UN Protocol to Prevent, Suppress, and Punish Trafficking in Persons, especially women and children protects children who are victims of trafficking while punishing perpetrators.¹⁶⁹ At the regional level, Article 27(3) of the ASEAN Human Rights Declaration is a reiteration of Article 10 of ICESCR.¹⁷⁰ Further, the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women and Elimination of Violence against Children in ASEAN resolves to eliminate violence against children in ASEAN countries through the introduction of various measures.¹⁷¹

Within Thailand, the 2003 Child Protection Act provides protection to children from harm by prohibiting under Article 26 acts which cause physical or mental torture of a child; withholding things important for life and health which will physically or mentally harm the child; to force, threaten, use or induce a child to commit a wrong, a crime or to otherwise exploit or torture them; to use a child in a way which will affect their growth and development.¹⁷² Additionally, any person who is a witness to such torture against children must report the same to a competent official or a person who the child is in the care of. The Thai Penal Code punishes abuse against children through the criminalisation of rape under Section 277(s), with Section 282 and 283 punishing indecent acts, and Section 312 penalising enslavement.¹⁷³ Witnesses and victims of child abuse who are under the age of 18 years are protected under the Criminal Procedure Code, which allows for the present of a psychologist, social worker, or anyone else the child wants for their interrogation, investigation and identification.¹⁷⁴ The Royal Thai Government also developed a National Strategic Plan to Prevent and Eliminate Violence Against Women starting in 2008 for which it engaged children and youth through consultations.¹⁷⁵ Migrant children face exploitation and abuse in two situations – when they are living in hazardous conditions or when they are by themselves. To illustrate, migrant children living in construction camps are victims of physical abuse, denied education and healthcare, and are vulnerable to child labour that can be exploitative.¹⁷⁶ To protect children from exploitation, abuse, violence and neglect several measures have been taken; such as the setting up of the 1300 helpline by the Ministry of Social Development and Human Security as well as UNICEF to receive reports of child abuse.¹⁷⁷ The hotline works as a case notification unit and a case referral system as well. The 1999 Resolution of the Council of Ministers has led to the setting up of crisis centres in public as well as private hospitals, where a multidisciplinary team of doctors, nurses, psychologists and social workers treat children who are victims of violence.¹⁷⁸ The centres can also provide support through coordination with the police, lawyers, civil society organisations for shelter, remedy and rehabilitation. Shelter homes have also been established in various provinces for treatment and rehabilitation for these children. However, it is believed with occurrences of harm concentrated at the community level and only four social workers for every 100,000 people in Thailand, there is a requirement for grassroot level reach for this to be effective.¹⁷⁹

RECOMMENDATIONS TO ENSURE PROTECTION OF MIGRANT CHILDREN FROM EXPLOITATIVE LABOUR PRACTICES

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendations for the government

- Ratify the 1954 Convention relating to the Status of Stateless Persons and the 1961 Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness, in line with Thailand's international obligations.
- Ratify the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and Members of their Families (ICMW) and ensure that Thai law is amended to be in line with the obligations set out in this treaty.
- Ratify the 1948 Freedom of Association and Protection of the Rights to Organise Convention (C087)¹⁸⁰ and the 1949 Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (C098)¹⁸¹ which protect the right to collective bargaining of migrant workers. Remedy the current situation and align domestic laws with these conventions, allowing migrant workers and children to unionise to seek remedy.
- Ratify the 2011 Domestic Workers Convention (C189)¹⁸² to improve the working conditions of migrant children employed in domestic work, by ensuring weekly rest for more than 24 continuous hours, by reducing payment made to the workers in kind, by providing clear information on the employment requirements, and by giving them a voice through collective bargaining rights.
- Adopt a standalone anti-discrimination law that specifically addresses the right to equality of all individuals who are marginalised, stigmatised and excluded including migrant families, to ensure their equality before the law and at the workplace in accordance with Thailand's international obligations.
- Amend the Nationality Act, as well as other immigration, and domestic laws and policies impacting migrant families and migrant children, in line with international labour and human rights legislations to ensure that equal rights and protections can be accessed by migrant worker families with legislations specifically benefiting migrant children – irrespective of their nationality or legal status.
- Draft a ministerial regulation that grant children born in Thailand to stateless or undocumented migrants all the rights set out in CRC.

- Draft policies and measures to address the root causes of child labour and migrant exploitation, such as poverty, lack of legal status and negative societal attitudes.
- Develop policies, cabinet resolutions and ministerial regulations to specifically protect underage migrant children and enhance opportunities for migrant families, through effective access to social security and services, particularly healthcare and education. Assign a local authority with the task of implementing and enforcing these, under the overall supervision of relevant ministries.
- Ensure all MLCs are allowed to formalise through an accreditation process, so that the education they get there can be recognised in other formal institutions of learning and employment.
- Replicate the Good Labour Practices (GLP) Programme by bringing into focus other industrial sectors besides fisheries, with the support of the DLPM, ILO, civil society organisations and migrant families.
- Engage migrant children and youth in dialogues to discuss the development and implementation of laws and policies related to their rights and protections, in accordance with the CRC and in Thailand's Child Protection Act. These dialogues should take place at the national and local levels.
- Extend equal protection to all migrant children who faced a violation of rights just as provided to Thai people, through the establishment of accessible and effective complaint as well as grievance redressal mechanisms as suggested in Thailand's National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights¹⁸³. Inform migrant communities of such facilities.

Recommendations for businesses

- Study workplace conditions and the treatment of migrant workers at the headquarters and throughout the supply chain, to determine if migrant children are employed in conditions violating labour laws and child rights laws. This investigation must be undertaken by a neutral agency or organisation with knowledge of the challenges on human rights, labour rights and the challenges faced in this respect. Transparency should be guaranteed by making the report public in its entirety. Any recommendations made for change should be integrated into company policy.
- Establish workplace-based grievance redressal mechanisms, which allow for reporting of abuse, harassment violence or exploitation in a safe and confidential manner without fear of retaliation of threats of deportation. Mediation techniques can be utilised for grievance redressal with the participation of labour inspectors, other government authorities, recruitment agencies, civil society organisations, and trade unions.

Recommendations for civil society

- Collectively develop reporting guidelines along with media and journalist associations so the language used while reporting remains neutral, human and not harmful in any manner.
- For effective access to remedy in the case of rights violations, create community-based complaint and grievance redressal mechanisms. If required, civil society organisations may to provide the migrant child with legal or other professional representation so they may adequately defend their case and obtain the beneficial solution.

PRACTICAL RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendations for the government

- Aid in the process of accessing citizenship and birth registration by simplifying the procedure and educating migrant workers and their families about the method for obtaining the same.
- Create a registration system with information of migrant children, including their age, nationality and legal status to monitor their safety and promote their access to rights and protections.
- Lift any restrictions on the movement of migrant children and their families, so they may travel safely and are thus not at the risk of being exploited by traffickers or migrant smugglers.
- Carry out regular inspections of the workplace and the accommodation provided to migrant families by employers to determine if the health and safety is adequate, with steps taken remedy any shortcomings found on an immediate basis. This should be accompanied by a follow-up
- With the support of civil society and through the Ministry of Education, support and promote education efforts through projects such as the Learning coin project initiated by the UNICEF which provides financial incentives to migrant children based on the amount they study¹⁸⁴. This could be bolstered by the government by ensuring access to all migrant children, particularly those in the remote areas that may benefit from this programme.
- Provide equal access to education for all migrant children including those without a legal status, by making loans available to them for undertaking their education.
- Through the Ministry of Social Development and Human Security, highlight the extraordinary achievements and contributions by migrant children in Thailand, so this may correct the misconceptions against them in society and increase an understanding of these children and the challenges they may face.
- Organise capacity building programmes for government officials, businesses and migrant families so they are informed of labour rights and human rights they are entitled to, in line with international, regional and national frameworks.
- Raise awareness on government policies, services and mechanisms, such as the government hotlines. Ensure all awareness raising efforts and hotline services for migrant children and their families are available in a language understood by them.

Recommendations for businesses

- Thoroughly inspect documents provided by migrant children to determine if they are underage or if they are barred from doing the work required of them. Businesses are accountable for any failure in this respect.
- All migrant children and youth employed by businesses, particularly between the age of 15 and 18 years should have working conditions and job tasks that are reasonable and abide by the provisions of the legislative framework.
- Promote inclusion of migrant workers at the workplace irrespective of their nationality and ethnicity by working directly with them or reaching out to them through trade

unions. An inclusive environment for migrant workers will trickle down to the family in the form of equality in access to rights and protections, including social services.

• Promote the interests of migrant families and workers by making available low interest or no interest financial loans available, so they may provide an education to their children. This would strengthen the reputation of the business at the same time.

Recommendations for civil society

- Refrain from labelling migrants as inherently vulnerable and powerless and feeding into that negative rhetoric, instead highlighting the marginalisation of migrant families owing to external aspects.
- Promote online activism supporting migrant workers and act against misinformation, disinformation or hate speech online targeting migrant workers.
- Educate migrant families on the importance of providing an education to their children by highlighting the positive developments and opportunities it could lead to; as well as by providing a cost-benefit analysis of this.
- Encourage integration of migrant families and migrant children with their Thai counterparts through social inclusion programmes aimed at ending discrimination and societal stigma, with the support of civil society organisations.
- Raise awareness amongst peers to educate them on what constitutes xenophobia and hate speech against migrant children and their families both online and offline. Take measures to counteract act any harmful rhetoric based on the race, colour, language, nationality and ethnicity of migrant children and their families.
- Undertake research through civil society organisations to investigate factors that contribute to migrant child labour, with specific attention paid to the more vulnerable age group of 15 to 18 years. Disaggregated data can be collected on various factors such as age, gender, nationality, legal status, economic stability, living conditions, and rights violations previously faced; to identify aspects that make migrant children more susceptible to exploitation.
- Provide pro-bono counselling services to migrant children from civil society organisations that can support them when they face bullying at school or other rights violations at the workplace.
- Pressure businesses to make changes in their policy or in their practices if they are found to violate the rights of migrant child labourers, by boycotting bad businesses and supporting those that are doing good.
- When rights violations committed against migrant children are encountered at the workplace or elsewhere, individuals and civil society organisations must take action by making a complaint to the relevant government authorities and following up on the complaint till it reaches completion with a fair resolution.

CONCLUSION

Thailand has made considerable progress on the ratification to and accession of international treaties on labour rights and human rights that apply to migrant children. However, this has no meaning until it is successfully translated into an effective law and policy framework at the domestic level. Thailand has a dualist approach to its adherence to international law, which

means international treaties and legislations do not have any enforceable legal status until legislative action through the National Legislative Assembly integrates these international obligations into national law.¹⁸⁵ On several occasions, despite ratifying or acceding to international treaties, the Royal Thai Government has completely failed to ensure its international human rights obligations have found a place in their domestic framework, where they can be implemented and enforced. The treatment of migrant children and their marginalisation is just one more instance, where this regime proves its lack of political will for and inclination to protect the rights of all individuals within their jurisdiction.

Furthermore, with a strict policy of non-interference in the domestic affairs of other countries and officials who are all politically appointed; the ASEAN as a regional mechanism, its charter, and commitments remain without enforcement and thus toothless – particularly on issues of human rights with marginalised communities paying the price. The gaps in law, policy, implementation and enforcement affect migrant children and deny them the rights and protections they are entitled to, due to which they become victims of double marginalisation owing to the nationality or ethnicity as well as their age which makes them unable to effectively access justice in these circumstances. Changes at the policy and at the grassroot level aimed at providing effective and accessible solutions for migrant children in line with Thailand's international obligations should be the goal at present, in order to create a society that is inclusive for all.

ENDNOTES

¹ United Nations Thematic Working Group on Migration in Thailand, *Thailand Migration Report 2019*, (2019), available at:

https://thailand.iom.int/sites/thailand/files/document/publications/Thailand%20Report%202019_22012019_ HiRes.pdf

² United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Children's Rights and Business Atlas: Thailand*, available at: https://www.childrensrightsatlas.org/country-data/countries/thailand/

³ National Statistical Office (NSO), Ministry of Labour and the International Labour Organisation (ILO), *National Children Working Survey 2018 of Thailand*, (2018), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---</u> asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_769690.pdf

⁴ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

⁵ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Children's Rights and Business Atlas: Thailand*, available at: <u>https://www.childrensrightsatlas.org/country-data/countries/thailand/</u>

⁶ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Shrimp and Seafood Processing Areas in Thailand*, (2016), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/asia/projects/WCMS_161095/lang--en/index.htm</u>

⁷ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Public attitudes towards migrant workers in Japan, Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand,* (2020), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_732443.pdf</u>

⁸ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Public attitudes towards migrant workers in Japan, Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand,* (2020), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_732443.pdf</u>

⁹ Reuters, *Thailand reports record surge in daily coronavirus cases to over 500,* (19 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-thailand/thailand-reports-jump-in-local-</u> coronavirus-infections-linked-to-shrimp-market-idUSKBN28T0BZ

¹⁰ Reuters, *Thai PM blames virus surge on illegal migration, hints at new curbs,* (22 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-thailand/thai-pm-blames-virus-surge-on-illegal-migration-hints-at-new-curbs-idUSKBN28W0NJ</u>

¹¹ Deutsche Welle, *Thailand: COVID outbreak among Myanmar workers sparks anti-migrant backlash*, (28 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.dw.com/en/thailand-covid-outbreak-among-myanmar-workers-sparks-anti-migrant-backlash/a-56075165</u>

¹² France 24, *Thai PM blames migrant workers for market coronavirus outbreak*, (21 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20201221-thai-pm-blames-migrant-workers-for-market-coronavirus-outbreak</u>

¹³ Reuters, *Anti-Myanmar hate speech flares in Thailand over virus*, (24 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-thailand-myanmar-idUSKBN28Y0KS</u>

¹⁴ Bangkok Post, *Grant union rights to migrant workers*, (11 March 2021), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/2081835/grant-union-rights-to-migrant-workers

¹⁵ Kriengkrai Srithanaviboonchai, Melissa Stockton, Nareerut Pudpong, Suwat Chariyalertsak, Phusit Prakongsai, Chonlisa Chariyalertsak, Piyathida, Smutraprapoot and Laura Nyblade, *Building the evidence base for stigma and discrimination-reduction programming in Thailand: Development of tools to measure healthcare stigma and discrimination*, (2017), available at:

https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-017-4172-4

¹⁶ Suprawee Khongthanachayopit and Wongsa Laohasiriwong, *Accessibility to health services among migrant workers in the Northeast of Thailand*, (2017), available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5615766/

22

¹⁷ Titiporn Tuangratananon, Rapeepong Suphanchaimat, Sataporn Julchoo, Pigunkaew Sinam and Weerasak Putthasri, *Education Policy for Migrant Children in Thailand and How it Really Happens; A Case Study of Ranong Province, Thailand*, (2019), available at: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6388250/</u>

¹⁸ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *European Union contributes 82 million Baht to support the protection of children affected by migration in Thailand*, (12 March 2019), available at:

https://www.unicef.org/eap/press-releases/european-union-contributes-82-million-baht-support-protectionchildren-affected

¹⁹ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *European Union contributes 82 million Baht to support the protection of children affected by migration in Thailand*, (12 March 2019), available at:

https://www.unicef.org/eap/press-releases/european-union-contributes-82-million-baht-support-protectionchildren-affected

²⁰ Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) Coalition Thailand, *Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPRTHStakeholdersInfoS25.aspx

²¹ Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) Coalition Thailand, *Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPRTHStakeholdersInfoS25.aspx

²² Rapeepong Suphanchaimat, Watinee Kunpeuk, Mathudara Phaiyarom and Sirinard Nipaporn, *The Effects of the Health Insurance Card Scheme on Out-of-Pocket Expenditure Among Migrants in Ranong Province, Thailand,* (2019), available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6913763/

²³ Suprawee Khongthanachayopit and Wongsa Laohasiriwong, *Accessibility to health services among migrant workers in the Northeast of Thailand*, (2017), available at:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5615766/

²⁴ K. Archavanikul, *Migrant workers and Thailand's health security system*, (2013), available at: <u>https://www.hiso.or.th/hiso/picture/reportHealth/ThaiHealth2013/eng2013_26.pdf</u>

²⁵ Yongyuth Chalamwong, Raphaella Prugsamatz and Khanittha Hongprayoon, *Exploitation and Discrimination Experience of Migrant Workers in Five Provinces*, (December 2010), available at: <u>https://tdri.or.th/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/t5d2010001.pdf</u>

²⁶ Kira Leadholm, *COVID-19 destroyed Thailand's economy, and the livelihoods of migrant workers*, (12 October 2019), available at: <u>https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/covid-19-destroyed-thailands-economy-and-livelihoods-migrant-workers</u>

²⁷ Parliamentary Institute of Cambodia, *Education Reform in Thailand: The case of basic education quality improvement for raising the national competitiveness of Thailand among member countries*, (February 2017), available at:

https://www.pic.org.kh/images/2017Research/20170523%20Education_Reform_Thailand_%20Eng.pdf

²⁸ United Nations Thematic Working Group on Migration in Thailand, *Thailand Migration Report 2019*, (2019), available at:

https://thailand.iom.int/sites/thailand/files/document/publications/Thailand%20Report%202019 22012019 HiRes.pdf

²⁹ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Children's Rights and Business Atlas: Thailand*, available at: <u>https://www.childrensrightsatlas.org/country-data/countries/thailand/</u>

³⁰ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Shrimp and Seafood Processing Areas in Thailand*, (2016), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/asia/projects/WCMS_161095/lang-en/index.htm</u>

³¹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Shrimp and Seafood Processing Areas in Thailand*, (2016), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/asia/projects/WCMS_161095/lang--en/index.htm</u>

³² Kira Leadholm, *COVID-19 destroyed Thailand's economy, and the livelihoods of migrant workers,* (12 October 2019), available at: <u>https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/covid-19-destroyed-thailands-economy-and-livelihoods-migrant-workers</u>

³³ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

³⁴ VSO Thailand/Myanmar, *In school, in society: Early childhood development in Myanmar migrant communities in Thailand,* (2013), available at: <u>https://www.vsointernational.org/sites/default/files/in-school-in-society-early-childhood-development-in-myanmar-migrant-communities-in-thailand_tcm76-39034.pdf</u>

³⁵ Reuters, *Migrant school closure fuels child labour in Thai seafood industry*, (7 October 2020), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-thailand-workers-education-idUSKBN26S03M</u>

³⁶ The Diplomat, *Millions of Asian Migrant Children Live Life on the Margins*, (1 March 2021), available at: <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/millions-of-asian-migrant-children-live-life-on-the-margins/</u>

³⁷ United nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO), *Coordinated action needed for migrant students amid pandemic*, (2 July 2020), available at:

https://bangkok.unesco.org/content/coordinated-action-needed-migrant-students-amid-pandemic

³⁸ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Children and teachers in migrant learning centres face challenges due to COVID-19*, (8 September 2020), available at:

https://www.unicef.org/thailand/stories/children-and-teachers-migrant-learning-centres-face-challenges-duecovid-19

³⁹ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Children and teachers in migrant learning centres face challenges due to COVID-19*, (8 September 2020), available at:

https://www.unicef.org/thailand/stories/children-and-teachers-migrant-learning-centres-face-challenges-duecovid-19

⁴⁰ United Nations Thematic Working Group on Migration in Thailand, *Thailand Migration Report 2019*, (2019), available at:

https://thailand.iom.int/sites/thailand/files/document/publications/Thailand%20Report%202019 22012019 HiRes.pdf

⁴¹ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *A glimpse into the lives of the migrants,* (10 August 2020), available at: <u>https://www.unicef.org/thailand/stories/glimpse-lives-migrants</u>

⁴² Radio Free Asia, *NGO: Thousands of jobless migrants in Thailand may have lost legal status*, (16 December 2020), available at: <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/status-12162020172817.html</u>

⁴³ Reuters, *Migrants jobless and trapped under Thai coronavirus lockdown*, (29 April 2020), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-thailand-migrants-idUSKBN22B1HP</u>

⁴⁴ International Organisation for Migration (IOM), *Rapid Assessment: COVID-19 related vulnerabilities and perceptions of non-Thai population in Thailand*, (April 2020), available at:

https://thailand.iom.int/sites/thailand/files/document/publications/COVID-

19%20Rapid%20Assessment%20Thailand.pdf

⁴⁵ Kira Leadholm, *COVID-19 destroyed Thailand's economy, and the livelihoods of migrant workers,* (12 October 2019), available at: <u>https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/covid-19-destroyed-thailands-economy-and-livelihoods-migrant-workers</u>

⁴⁶ Channel News Asia, *Migrant workers left out in Thailand's fight against COVID-19*, (19 April 2020), available at: <u>https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/covid-19-thailand-migrant-workers-left-out-unemployment-12637164</u>

⁴⁷ United nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO), *Coordinated action needed for migrant students amid pandemic*, (2 July 2020), available at:

https://bangkok.unesco.org/content/coordinated-action-needed-migrant-students-amid-pandemic ⁴⁸ Bangkok Post, *Pandemic raises child labour risks*, (6 October 2020), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/1997219/pandemic-raises-child-labour-risks

⁴⁹ Bangkok Post, *Pandemic raises child labour risks*, (6 October 2020), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/1997219/pandemic-raises-child-labour-risks ⁵⁰ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Ratifications for Thailand*, available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11200:0::NO::P11200 COUNTRY ID:102843

⁵¹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration Non-Binding Principles and Guidelines for a Rights-Based Approach to Labour Migration*, (2006), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/---</u> <u>migrant/documents/publication/wcms_178672.pdf</u>

⁵² Natthaya Sattayaphongphan, *Migrant labours in Thailand: An analysis of current situation affected by Thai government policies*, (2018), available at: <u>https://www.ucm.es/data/cont/docs/119-2018-04-10-</u>

Natthaya%20Sattayaphongphan.pdf

⁵³ Human Rights Watch (HRW), *Thailand: Migrant Workers Face Killings, Extortion, Labour Rights Abuses*, (23 February 2010), available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/02/23/thailand-migrant-workers-face-killings-extortion-labor-rights-abuses</u>

⁵⁴ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Recruitment fees and related costs: What migrant workers from Cambodia, the Lao People's Democratic Republic and Myanmar pay to work in Thailand,* (2020), available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms 740400.pdf

⁵⁵ Government Gazette, *Royal Ordinance concerning the Management of Employment of Foreign Workers*, (2017), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/107728/132775/F1245017527/THA107728%20Eng.pdf ⁵⁶ Government Gazette, *Royal Ordinance concerning the Management of Employment of Foreign Workers*, (2017), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/107728/132775/F1245017527/THA107728%20Eng.pdf ⁵⁷ Bangkok Post, *Cabinet softens punitive decree on migrant workers*, (7 March 2018), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1423554/cabinet-softens-punitive-decree-on-migrantworkers

⁵⁸ Government Gazette, *Immigration Act*, (1979), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Immigration Act B.E. 2522.pdf

⁵⁹ The Department of Employment, *Foreigners' Working Management Emergency Decree*, (2017), available at: <u>https://www.doe.go.th/prd/assets/upload/files/bkk_th/3c35c06309c7e8942a8f6ea363b8b916.pdf</u>

⁶⁰ Ministry of Foreign Affairs, *Summary of the Royal Ordinance on Bringing Migrant Workers to work with Employers in Thailand*, (2016), available at: <u>https://budapest.thaiembassy.org/en/content/69667-royal-ordinance-on-bringing-migrant-workers-to-work-with-employers-in-thailand-b-e-2559-(2016)?cate=5d6634e815e39c439c000039</u>

⁶¹ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf ⁶² Premjai Vungsiriphisal, Siwaporn Auasalung and Supang Chantavanich, *Migrant Children in Difficult*

Circumstances in Thailand, available at: <u>https://www.burmalibrary.org/docs09/MigChildrenCircumstances.pdf</u> ⁶³ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf ⁶⁴ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Minimum Wage Fixing Convention (C131)*, (1970), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C131

⁶⁵ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Protection of Wages Convention (C095)*, (1949), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100_ILO_CODE:C095</u>

⁶⁶ Bangkok Post, *Minimum wage to rise next month*, (6 December 2019), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/business/1810054/minimum-wage-to-rise-nextmonth?utm_source=enewsletter_alert&utm_medium=email&utm_term=Business ⁶⁷ Bangkok Post, *Wage hike offers only small relief,* (29 December 2019), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/1825599/wage-hike-offers-only-small-relief

⁶⁸ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Shrimp and Seafood Processing Areas in Thailand*, (2016), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-</u> <u>bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_239483.pdf</u>

⁶⁹ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act*, (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁷⁰ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf ⁷¹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Equal Remuneration Convention (C100)*, (1951), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100 INSTRUMENT ID:31224 5:NO

⁷² International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (C111)*, (1958), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100_INSTRUMENT_ID:312256

⁷³ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act*, (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁷⁴ Human Rights Watch (HRW), *World Report 2019: Thailand*, (2019), available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/thailand#8f27c2</u>

⁷⁵ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Hours of Work (Industry) Convention (C001),* (1919), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C001

⁷⁶ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Labour Inspection Convention (C081)*, (1947), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100_ILO_CODE:C081</u>

⁷⁷ International Labour Organisation (ILO), Weekly Rest (Industry) Convention (C014), (1921), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100 INSTRUMENT ID:31215
9:NO

⁷⁸ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act,* (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁷⁹ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act*, (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁸⁰ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf

⁸¹ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf ⁸² Government Gazette, *Occupational Safety, Health and Environment Act,* (2011), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/OCCUPATIONAL_SAFETY, HEALTH, AND_ENVIRON MENT_ACT, B.E. 2554.pdf ⁸³ Bundit Thanachaisethavut, *Informal Workers and Legal Protection in Thailand*, (May 2011), available at: <u>http://www.wiego.org/sites/default/files/reports/files/T01.pdf</u>

⁸⁴ Bundit Thanachaisethavut, *Informal Workers and Legal Protection in Thailand*, (May 2011), available at: <u>http://www.wiego.org/sites/default/files/reports/files/T01.pdf</u>

⁸⁵ Pornpimol Kongtip, Witaya Yoosook, Suttinun Chantanakul, *Occupational Health and safety management in small and medium-sized enterprises: An overview of the situation in Thailand*, (September 2007), available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0925753507001361

⁸⁶ Labour Rights Promotion Network Foundation (LPN), *A Report on Migrant Children & Child Labourers in Thailand's Fishing and Seafood Processing Industry*, (May 2015), available at:

 $\underline{https://lpnthailand.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/a-report-on-migrant-children-child-labourers-2015.pdf}$

⁸⁷ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Minimum Age Convention (C138)*, (1973), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100 INSTRUMENT ID:31228 3:NO

⁸⁸ International Labour Organisation (ILO), Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (C182), (1999), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100_INSTRUMENT_ID:31232</u> <u>7:NO</u>

⁸⁹ Government Gazette, *Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand 2017,* (2017), available at:

https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/CONSTITUTION+OF+THE+KINGDOM+OF+THAILAND+% 28B.E.+2560+%282017%29%29.pdf/a9914565-1c6b-731a-89c7-ded35cbd2457

⁹⁰ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act,* (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁹¹ The Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW) of the Ministry of Labour, *Labour Protection Act,* (1998), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/travail/docs/1012/Labor%20Protection%20Act%201998%20with%202008%20amend ments.pdf

⁹² Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2017 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2017), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2017/thailand.pdf; Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2018 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2018), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child labor reports/tda2018/thailand.pdf; and Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child labor reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

⁹³ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, *2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour*, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

⁹⁴ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2018 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2018), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2018/thailand.pdf; and Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, 2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child labor reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

⁹⁵ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Strategies and practice for labour inspection*, (November 2006), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/gb/docs/gb297/pdf/esp-3.pdf</u>

⁹⁶ Royal Thai Government, National Policy and Plan to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labour (2009 – 2014), (2009)

⁹⁷ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, *2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour*, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child labor reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

⁹⁸ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Maritime Labour Convention*, (2006), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:91:0::NO:91:P91 INSTRUMENT ID:312331:NO ⁹⁹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Work in Fishing Convention (C188)*, (2007), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100 INSTRUMENT ID:31233 3:NO

¹⁰⁰ Department of Fisheries, *Royal Ordinance on Fisheries*, (2015), available at:

https://www.ecolex.org/details/legislation/royal-ordinance-on-fisheries-be-2558-2015-lex-faoc159730/; and Department of Fisheries, *Royal Ordinance on Fisheries (No. 2)*, (2017), available at:

https://www.fisheries.go.th/law/web2/images/PR2558/3-Royal-Ordinance-on-Fisheries-Amendment-No2.pdf

¹⁰¹ Department of Labour Protection and Welfare (DLPW), *Ministerial Regulation Concerning the Protection of Labour in the Sea Fishery Sector*, (2014), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/103610/125958/F-603819930/THA103610%20Eng.pdf

¹⁰² Reuters, *New law to protect Thai fishermen seen boosting child labour,* (17 September 2019), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/thailand-fishing-labour-idAFL8N2GD008</u>

¹⁰³ Migrant Working Group, *Observations and Recommendations on the Ministerial Regulation Concerning the Protection of Labour in the Sea Fishery Sector,* (17 September 2019), available at:

https://www.mwgthailand.org/sites/default/files/2020-

<u>10/Observations%20and%20Recommendations%20on%20The%20Draft%20Ministerial%20Regulation%20Con</u> cerning%20Labour%20Protection%20in%20Sea%20Fishery%20Work%20B.E.....pdf

¹⁰⁴ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Freedom of Association and Protection of the Rights to Organise Convention (C087)*, (1948), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:::NO:12100:P12100 ILO CODE:C087:NO

¹⁰⁵ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (C098)*, (1949), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:::NO:12100:P12100 ILO CODE:C098:NO ¹⁰⁶ Government Gazette, *Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand 2017*, (2017), available at:

https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/CONSTITUTION+OF+THE+KINGDOM+OF+THAILAND+% 28B.E.+2560+%282017%29%29.pdf/a9914565-1c6b-731a-89c7-ded35cbd2457

¹⁰⁷ Government Gazette, *Labour Relations Act*, (1975), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/document/ext809/809950_0001.pdf

¹⁰⁸ industriALL, *Thailand: auto parts maker Y-Tec fires workers for unionizing*, (10 October 2017), available at: <u>http://www.industriall-union.org/thailand-auto-parts-maker-y-tec-fires-workers-for-unionizing#.Wdy-</u> 9UwYj8M.facebook

¹⁰⁹ Migrant Working Group of Thailand, *Joint Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation

¹¹⁰ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Status of ratification: Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC),* available at: <u>https://indicators.ohchr.org</u>

¹¹¹ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Consensus on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Migrant Workers*, (2018), available at: <u>https://asean.org/storage/2019/01/3.-March-2018-ASEAN-</u>Consensus-on-the-Protection-and-Promotion-of-the-Rights-of-Migrant-Workers.pdf

¹¹² Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Declaration on the Rights of Children in the Context of Migration*, (2019), available at: <u>https://asean.org/storage/2019/11/4-ASEAN-Declaration-on-the-Rights-of-Children-in-the-Context-of-Migration.pdf</u>

¹¹³ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)*, (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹¹⁴ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)*, (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹¹⁵ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)*, (1966), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx</u>

¹¹⁶ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination ICERD)*, (1965), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cerd.aspx

¹¹⁷ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Human Rights Declaration*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN_RTK_2014/6_AHRD_Booklet.pdf</u>

¹¹⁸ Pattranan Ruamsuk, *The Need for Thailand to Accede to Conventions on Statelessness*, (2020), available at: <u>https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1068&context=etd</u>

¹¹⁹ Conny Rijken, Laura van Waas, Martin Gramatikov and Deirdre Brennan, *The Nexus between Statelessness and Human Trafficking in Thailand*, (2015), available at: <u>https://files.institutesi.org/Stateless-</u> Trafficking Thailand.pdf

¹²⁰ Pattranan Ruamsuk, *The Need for Thailand to Accede to Conventions on Statelessness,* (2020), available at: https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1068&context=etd

¹²¹ Conny Rijken, Laura van Waas, Martin Gramatikov and Deirdre Brennan, *The Nexus between Statelessness and Human Trafficking in Thailand*, (2015), available at: <u>https://files.institutesi.org/Stateless-</u> Trafficking Thailand.pdf

¹²² Institute of Statelessness and Inclusion, *Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPRTHStakeholdersInfoS25.aspx

¹²³ Government Gazette, *Civil Registration Act*, (2008), available at:

https://unstats.un.org/unsd/vitalstatkb/KnowledgebaseArticle50937.aspx

¹²⁴ United nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO), *Capacity building on birth registration and citizenship in Thailand: Citizenship manual*, (2008), available at: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000162153

¹²⁵ Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labour, United States Department of State, *Thailand 2016 Human Rights Report*, (2016), available at: <u>https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Thailand-1.pdf</u>

¹²⁶ Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) Coalition Thailand, *Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPRTHStakeholdersInfoS25.aspx

¹²⁷ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)*, (1966), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx</u>
¹²⁸ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child*

(CRC), (1992), available at: https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf

¹²⁹ Migrant Working Group of Thailand, *Joint Submission to the 2nd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of Thailand*, (September 2016), available at:

https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=2574&file=EnglishTranslation

¹³⁰ Human Rights Watch, *Thailand: Joint Statement on MoU to End Immigration Detention of Children*, 21 January 2019, available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/01/21/thailand-joint-statement-mou-end-immigration-detention-children</u>

¹³¹ David Weissbrodt and Clay Collins, *The Human Rights of Stateless Persons*, (2006), available at: <u>https://scholarship.law.umn.edu/faculty_articles/412/</u>

¹³² Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* (*UDHR*), (1948), available at: <u>https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/udhr.pdf</u>

¹³³ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)*, (1966), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx</u>

¹³⁴ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR),* (1966), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx

¹³⁵ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC),* (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹³⁶ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Human Rights Declaration*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN_RTK_2014/6_AHRD_Booklet.pdf</u>

¹³⁷ Government Gazette, *Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand 2017*, (2017), available at:

https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/CONSTITUTION+OF+THE+KINGDOM+OF+THAILAND+% 28B.E.+2560+%282017%29%29.pdf/a9914565-1c6b-731a-89c7-ded35cbd2457

¹³⁸ Government Gazette, *Child Protection Act 2003*, (2003), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/CHILD_PROTECTION_ACT_B.E._2546.pdf

¹³⁹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Shrimp and Seafood Processing Areas in Thailand,* (2016), available at: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-</u> <u>bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_239483.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁰ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR),* (1966), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx

¹⁴¹ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)*, (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹⁴² Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Human Rights Declaration*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN_RTK_2014/6_AHRD_Booklet.pdf</u>

¹⁴³ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), ASEAN Declaration on Strengthening Education for Out-ofschool Children and Youth (OOSCY), (2016), available at: <u>https://asean.org/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2016/09/ASEAN-Declaration-on-OOSCY ADOPTED.pdf

¹⁴⁴ Premjai Vungsiriphisal, *The challenges and gap of migrant children protection: Case study of Thailand Education Policy*, (March 2011), available at:

http://www.arcmthailand.com/documents/documentcenter/The%20challenge%20and%20gap.PDF

¹⁴⁵ Government Gazette, *National Education Act 1999*, (1999), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/NATIONAL_EDUCATION_ACTB.E._2542.pdf

¹⁴⁶ Office of the Education Council (OEC), *Education in Thailand*, (2004), available at:

https://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/sites/default/files/ressources/thailand_edu2004.pdf

¹⁴⁷ Save the Children, *Education for All in Action in Thailand: A Case Study of Good Practice*, (2015), available at: <u>https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/sites/default/files/documents/education for all in action in tha</u> <u>iland eng resized.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁸ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Education for Child Labour and Migrant Children*, (2014), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/download.do;jsessionid=DGLJZWzc6vTB7LkFpPK4L1h3FlvpSGtxpDFmKJy tkZfZMJYQTJtM!-797203918?type=document&id=25735

¹⁴⁹ Nongyao Nawarat, *Thailand education policy for migrant children from Burma*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877042812024998</u>

¹⁵⁰ Bangkok Post, *Protecting ASEAN's most vulnerable*, (2 November 2019), available at:

https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1785419/protecting-aseans-most-vulnerable

¹⁵¹ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, *2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour*, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child labor reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

¹⁵² International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Education for Child Labour and Migrant Children*, (2014), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/download.do;jsessionid=DGLJZWzc6vTB7LkFpPK4L1h3FlvpSGtxpDFmKJy tkZfZMJYQTJtM!-797203918?type=document&id=25735

¹⁵³ Bureau of International Labour Affairs (ILAB) of the US Department of Labour, *2019 Findings on the worst forms of Child Labour*, (2019), available at:

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2019/Thailand.pdf

¹⁵⁴ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR),* (1966), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx

¹⁵⁵ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)*, (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁶ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Human Rights Declaration*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN_RTK_2014/6_AHRD_Booklet.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁷ Government Gazette, *Constitution of the Kingdom of Thailand 2017*, (2017), available at:

https://www.krisdika.go.th/documents/67673/181643/CONSTITUTION+OF+THE+KINGDOM+OF+THAILAND+% 28B.E.+2560+%282017%29%29.pdf/a9914565-1c6b-731a-89c7-ded35cbd2457

¹⁵⁸ Government Gazette, *National Health Act*, (2007), available at:

http://thailaws.com/law/t laws/tlaw0368.pdf

¹⁵⁹ Government Gazette, National Health Security Act, (2002), available at:

http://thailaws.com/law/t_laws/tlaw0464.pdf

¹⁶⁰ Government Gazette, *Social Security Act*, (1990), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/Social Security Act B.E. 2533.pdf; Government Gazette, *Workmen's Compensation Act,* (1994), available at: <u>http://thailaws.com/law/t_laws/tlaw0391.pdf</u>

¹⁶¹ World Health Organisation (WHO), UHC Law in Practice: Legal Access Rights to health care, (2019), available at: <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/uhc-law-in-practice-legal-access-rights-to-health-care-country-</u>profile-thailand

¹⁶² Nigoon Jitthal, *Healthy Migrants, Healthy Thailand: A Migrant Health Program Model*, (2009), available at: https://publications.iom.int/books/healthy-migrants-healthy-thailand-migrant-health-program-model

¹⁶³ Hathairat Kosiyaporn, Sataporn Julchoo, Mathudara Phaiyarom, Pigunkaew Sinam, Watinee Kunpeuk, Nareerut Pudpong, Pascal Allotey, Zhie X. Chan, Tharani Loganathan, Nicola Peacock and Rapeepong Suphanchaimat, *Strengthening the migrant-friendliness of Thai health services through interpretation and cultural mediation: A system analysis*, (2020), available at:

https://ghrp.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s41256-020-00181-0

¹⁶⁴ Supakit Sirilak, Kamolnetr Okanurak, Yupaporn Wattanagoon, Surut Chatchaiyalerk, Songpol Tornee and Sukhontha Siri, *Community participation of cross-border migrants for primary health care in Thailand*, (2013), available at: https://academic.oup.com/heapol/article/28/6/658/690902

¹⁶⁵ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR),* (1966), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx

¹⁶⁶ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT),* (1984), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cat.aspx

¹⁶⁷ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC),* (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁸ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC),* (1992), available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/crc.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁹ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children,* (2000), available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/protocoltraffickinginpersons.aspx

¹⁷⁰ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Human Rights Declaration*, (2012), available at: <u>https://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN_RTK_2014/6_AHRD_Booklet.pdf</u>

¹⁷¹ Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *The Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women and Elimination of Violence against Children in ASEAN*, (2017), available at: <u>https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/49.-December-2017-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAC-2nd-Reprint.pdf</u>

¹⁷² Government Gazette, *Child Protection Act 2003*, (2003), available at:

http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/outsitedata/outsite21/file/CHILD_PROTECTION_ACT_B.E._2546.pdf

¹⁷³ Government Gazette, *Thai Criminal Code*, (1956), available at: <u>https://www.samuiforsale.com/law-texts/thailand-penal-code.html</u>

¹⁷⁴ ECPAT International, Alternative Report on the implementation of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography, (July 2011), available at: <u>https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/crc/docs/ngos/Thailand_ECPAT_OPSC.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁵ ECPAT International, Alternative Report on the implementation of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography, (July 2011), available at: https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/crc/docs/ngos/Thailand_ECPAT_OPSC.pdf

¹⁷⁶ Reuters, *Migrant construction workers' children in Thailand exposed to violence: U.N.*, (29 March 2018), available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-thailand-labour-children-idUSKBN1H5170</u>

¹⁷⁷ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), UNICEF and government launch campaign to promote 1300 helpline in a bid to curb violence against children, (17 May 2019), available at:

https://www.unicef.org/thailand/press-releases/unicef-and-government-launch-campaign-promote-1300helpline-bid-curb-violence

¹⁷⁸ Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), United Nation's Secretary-General's Study on Violence Against Children: Questionnaire to Government of Thailand, available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/CRC/StudyViolenceChildren/Responses/Thailand.pdf

¹⁷⁹ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Thailand needs more child protection expertise at community level*, (22 April 2019), available at: <u>https://www.unicef.org/thailand/stories/thailand-needs-more-child-protection-expertise-community-level</u>

¹⁸⁰ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Freedom of Association and Protection of the Rights to Organise Convention (C087)*, (1948), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:::NO:12100:P12100 ILO CODE:C087:NO ¹⁸¹ International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (C098)*, (1949), available at:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:::NO:12100:P12100 ILO CODE:C098:NO ¹⁸² International Labour Organisation (ILO), *Domestic Workers Convention (C189)*, (2011), available at: https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C189

¹⁸³ Rights and Liberties Protection Department (RLPD) of the Ministry of Justice, 1st National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights, (2019), available at: https://bizhumanrights.asia-

pacific.undp.org/content/bizhumanrights/en/home/knowledge-hub0/NAP-TH-ENG.html

¹⁸⁴ United Nations Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF), *Learning Coin project*, available at: https://bangkok.unesco.org/content/learning-coin-project

¹⁸⁵ Chumpicha Vivitasevi, *The Interpretative Influence of International Human Rights Norms on Judicial Reasoning in Thailand: Lessons from the United Kingdom and the United States of America*, (2012), available at: <u>http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/5938/</u>